Climate Change Advisory Committee
Industry & Waste Subcommittee
Conference Call/Meeting Minutes

April 8, 2009 1:30pm-3:30pm
RCSOB, 15th Floor Conference Room A
The following subcommittee members were present for the call:

Terry Bossert
Participating by phone:  
   Subcommittee members Jan Jarrett, George Ellis, Al Magnotta, Rick Allan 
   CCS staff Hal Nelson, Steve Roe, Brad Strode, Randy Strait, Rachel Anderson
Participating DEP staff included:

Kim Hoover, Ken Beard
Public Participation included:
Mark Hammond, Judy Eschberger, Eli Brill, Dave Vollero
Terry called the meeting to order at 1:30pm.  
Main item of discussion:  the quantification of the climate mitigation workplans document that CCS had distributed.  The two comments Kim received on the memo are as follows:  

· How is the scoring template going to interact with the matrix?  Joe Sherrick responded that after the matrix is completed then we will move forward to the scoring template.  
· Discounting and annualizing aspect of memo.  George Ellis believes it is odd to specify the use of 2005 dollars and recommended the cost be put in constant 2009 dollars.  

Terry asked Randy to explain how we move forward from here.  Randy said that our goal for April is to find parameters in the waste sector analysis for clarity and verify that the workplan can be implemented and when; we also plan to define the goals of the analysis, e.g. the recycling rate.  Today we will go through the list and identify and discuss the data that needs to be clarified.  By the end of the month we want to have clarity as to how the numbers were calculated.  The scoring template will be filled out for each workplan.  Joe is looking to locate data on advanced iron and steelmaking, but has not found anything yet.  The Residential and Commercial Subcommittee has taken over the water conservation issue, which will be removed from our matrix.  

We need to determine whether the workplan has been updated.  Ken Beard said he and Kim will follow up on that to verify we are working with the latest information.  
Terry believes we should discuss the overarching issue on the waste plans.  Ken Beard, Kim Hoover, Joe Sherrick and a few other DEP staff who authored workplans met this week to discuss the overlapping and concluded that they will narrow in on the goal of each workplan.  

Randy asked Steve and Rachel to reflect on their experiences with other states regarding these overlapping issues.  Terry stated his concern with the accuracy and source of the data on the amount of trash there is, methane that is captured, and energy that is gotten out of burning the trash—the underlying concepts.  Steve does not believe the subcommittee would be able to do anything to remove the overlap.  The issue is whether we should quantify standalone workplans, or quantify and incorporate all of those into the modeling that we do, assuming both workplans are going to be implemented.  It is a question of efficiency on the analysis.  We need to determine which option gives us the greatest greenhouse gas benefit.  In Steve’s experience in working with other states, most want to see both versions of analysis. Terry asked the subcommittee for its view on how we want to do this.  Regarding the solid waste initiatives, Al is not sure what is going to be accomplished since it is driven by private industry and asked someone at DEP to forward his inquiries from January 4th to Steve and Rachel.  Terry asked whether the total amount of municipal solid waste that is dealt with in PA is listed anywhere on list.  Randy said yes; we need to have a baseline and this information needs to be reviewed by the committee to determine whether assumptions are reasonable.  Steve and Rachel agreed.  Kim will check with Joe Sherrick for data or assumptions behind inventory forecast, per Al’s request.  Ken believes Hal's and PWIA's comments will be more helpful than the meeting minutes because they offer more specific information.

Hal asked Terry how we are going to address the issue if the purpose of going through the matrix is to introduce these concepts.  Terry said CCS and DEP have the same questions about the source of data in the workplans.  CCS and DEP will work together to figure out these assumptions.  Terry reminded attendees that the scoring system was discussed a long time ago, i.e. the cost saving estimate, impact of energy supply, etc.  Steve stated CCS needs to know basis of the assumptions in order to help the subcommittee clarify the information and whether the figures are accurate, and will work with DEP to complete this task.  Kim will get clarification on the 86% recycling goal, where that number came from and how realistic it is.  
Waste Work Plans
1.  Landfill Methane Displacement of Fossil Fuels

· It was determined that CCS needs to get data from DEP on specific landfills and methane capture.  
· Mark Hammond confirmed that all landfills in PA with a one million ton capacity or greater are already required to capture methane and reuse it; this regulation has been in place for at least 20 years.  Rachel asked that DEP send her information on landfill gas captures.
2.  Statewide Recycling Initiative

· Kim clarified that the 86% recycling rate refers to that which is not already being recycled, according to the workplan. 
3.  Solid Waste Management Initiative
· No goals have yet been initiated.  Waste to Energy is going to be handled by the Electricity sector.  CCS will convolute the overlap between the subcommittees as part its project. 

4.  Improved Efficiency at Wastewater Treatment Plants
· Kim said she will research and clarify whether the information in the workplan refers to the annual or total goal, as well as the cost of this program.  Terry commented that one thing to look at is the amount of reductions the plan projects and the amount of greenhouse gas that might be produced by creating and distributing DVDs.  We can discuss this at a later meeting. 
Kim would like to ask CCS's help in flushing out the last two workplans—WTE Digesters and WTE MSW.
Public comments
Mark Hammond—Drinker and Biddle agrees with the numbers in the greenhouse gas emissions forecast Malcolm discussed during the February meeting.

In terms of group workplans, we would like to see data and calculations as well as the methodology.  Some workplans have expansive greenhouse gas emission lifecycle; others take a more narrow view.  We think it should be consistent throughout all workplans. 

Rachel asked how we are to disseminate any informational files so that everyone can review them.  Rachel has documents on the waste forecast and asked whether we should share them publicly or DEP is going to handle.  Kim said Rachel can send them to her and she will forward them to the subcommittee.  Terry and Kim are working on the logistics for contact with the public.  They are intending on the public such as Mary Webber, Dave Vollero and Judy Eschberger in the loop.
Terry asked Randy if we can expect start walking through specific workplans and discussing them at next week’s meeting.  Randy said that would be fine.  It was determined that the subcommittee will focus on the waste sector at the beginning of the call and if we have time we will move on to the industry portion; otherwise, industry will be discussed at the next meeting. 

